
  OCTOBER 8, 2014
                                                                                                                          

TOWN BOARD SPECIAL MEETING 
                                                                                TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 

 
A Special Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt on the 8th day of October, 2014 at 7:08 p.m. at Town Hall, 
60 McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York.  Members of the Town Board present by roll 
call were:  Councilman Schneider, Councilman Lupinacci, Councilman Lombardi and 
Supervisor Schmitt.  Councilwoman McDonough was absent. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business 
and a moment of silence was observed to honor those serving in the United States 
Armed Forces.  
 
Supervisor Schmitt extended condolences on behalf of the Town Board to the family of 
long-time resident of the Town of Carmel, Victor Rossi.  Mr. Rossi was a teacher in the 
Mahopac School District for 41 years and a member of the Mahopac Volunteer Fire 
Department for approximately 60 years. Supervisor Schmitt noted how Mr. Rossi will be 
missed by the community and asked everyone to keep his family in their thoughts and 
prayers. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING CONTINUED - PETITION FOR FORMATION OF STREET 
IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT PURSUANT TO TOWN HIGHWAY LAW SECTION 200 IN 
REGARD TO LONG POND ROAD IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT 
 
Supervisor Schmitt continued the Public Hearing from September 23, 2014 regarding 
formation of the Long Pond Road Improvement District for public comment at 7:10 p.m.  
Approximately fourteen (14) people were in attendance. 
 
Ellen Dulberger read the following letter on behalf of Sandra Serebin: 
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Supervisor Schmitt read the following letter from Donna Raitano: 
 

 
Kathy Dandrea of Hillside Road asked for clarification of who the letter was from that 
Mrs. Dulburger read.  She also inquired about what the impact of the revaluation would 
be on the cost of the improvement district if formed. 
 
Gregory Folchetti, Legal Counsel explained the interplay between the proposed 
revaluation and reassessment due to the improvement district.  He stated that as it is 
proposed right now there would be a temporary special district assessment based on 
an ad valorem figure and that the special district assessment would end when the 
improvements are paid for in fifteen years.  He further explained that once the roads 
become town roads the maintenance and repair would become the town's 
responsibility. 
 
Mrs. Dandrea asked whether it is possible to change the decision to form the district 
after it is decided how the funding will work and they know how much it will cost them. 
 
Mr. Folchetti explain that the Town Board has to establish a method of payment when 
the district is formed but that they can change the way the formula is established and 
other alternative methods can be used.   
 
Mrs. Dandrea stated that it seems like they are voting on something that they don’t 
know the cost of.   
 
Mr. Folchetti stated that the cost has been communicated to the applicants based on 
the assessment formula that has been utilized. He explained that nothing is final until 
the Town Board passes a resolution for the formation of the district with that formula 
included.  
 
Councilman Lupinacci asked Mr. Folchetti to clarify that the resolution tonight is not 
establishing the district.    
 
Mr. Folchetti explained that another resolution to establish the district would be done at 
a later date and that first they must do the SEQR review. 
 
Councilman Schneider acknowledged that one of the concerns is the cost to each 
property owner and pointed out that even though they know the total cost there are 
three different ways for that cost to be divided.  He noted the alternatives which could 
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be that the total cost is divided by the number of lots, divided by the frontage or divided 
by the assessed value. 
 
Charles Banks, the attorney for the petitioners, noted that there is a fourth way which 
would be unit based and is already a precedent in town for another road district that has 
been approved.  He explained that a dwelling unit and its associated lot could be one 
unit and a vacant lot could be a fraction of a unit.  He stated that they are aware that 
there are different approaches and that the Board of Directors has not taken a position 
yet and they are happy to listen to the people regarding the financing. 
 
Mr. Folchetti explained that if a vacant lot is later built on, it would be reassessed to 
take that into account and they would pay accordingly. 
 
Councilman Schneider suggested finding out how the people would prefer to pay for the 
district. 
 
Mr. Folchetti stated that the Assessor must come up with how the costs are assessed 
but the Assessor could present the various alternatives and the petitioners could then 
give their opinion on which one they feel is most appropriate or favorable to them.  He 
further explained that the estimated cost is set but how the district will divide it up is the 
issue that is still up in the air. 
 
Mrs. Dandrea asked what happens if the cost exceeds the estimated $1.45 million. 
 
Mr. Folchetti explained that the borrowing will only be authorized up to $1.45 million and 
if needed they would have to have additional borrowing authorized. 
 
Mrs. Dandrea noted that the Glenacom Road Improvement District uses one unit for a 
buildable lot and .2 units for an unbuildable lot. 
 
Councilman Schneider pointed out that most people agree on the necessity of forming 
the district but not on how to pay for it. 
 
Mrs. Dandrea stated that information regarding the cost per house was dispersed in 
June and that they have discussed the cost if ad valorem at every meeting since then.  
She expressed her uncertainty if a parcel could be determined to be unbuildable and 
noted that it could be a complicated process.  She stated that according to the 
Assessor, using the frontage formula is usually used for sewer districts not for road 
improvement districts therefore may not be the way to go.  She noted that since a few 
people have a lot of frontage and a few have none at all it might not be the most 
equitable option. 
 
Councilman Schneider suggested giving the members the information and letting them 
make their own decision. 
 
Mrs. Dandrea noted that the reason that how the cost should be distributed was not 
included in the petition was because there was no consensus. 
 
Councilman Lombardi stated that when the time comes they will try to make it as fair as 
possible. 
 
Kathy Agostino stated that she was against the formation of the district.  She pointed 
out that they currently have stop signs and speed limit signs provided by the town.  She 
also wanted to know how the unit per property system would work. Would it be per ½ 
acre, per acre or per lot?  She also inquired if all the members of the association would 
be able to decide. 
 
Councilman Schneider stated that he hoped that the association would get the 
information out to the members in a timely manner. 
 
Sean Gartlan, Hillside Drive,  spoke against the road improvement district noting the 
financial hardship that the additional taxes would create.  He stated that he was happy 
with how the town was currently taking care of the roads. 
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With no one else present wishing to be heard on the subject of the Public Hearing, on 
motion by Councilman Lombardi, seconded by Councilman Lupinacci, with all members 
of the Town Board present in agreement the Public Hearing was closed at 7:30 p.m. 
 
 
SEQR REVIEW – PROPOSED ESTABLISHMENT OF THE LONG POND ROAD 
IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT 

 
Gregory Folchetti, Legal Counsel, along with the Town Board, reviewed the following 
State Environmental Quality Review Short Environmental Assessment Form: 
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PROPOSED ESTABLISHMENT OF THE LONG POND ROAD IMPROVEMENT 
DISTRICT - SEQR DETERMINATION OF SIGNIFICANCE MADE - NEGATIVE 
DECLARATION 
 

WHEREAS the Town Board of the Town of Carmel has reviewed the short form 
EAF and attachments prepared and submitted by Town Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, 
P.E. in regard to the establishment of the Long Pond Road Improvement District and 
the road improvements to be completed subsequent to its formation (the “Project”); and 

 
WHEREAS, as a result of its review, the Town Board has determined the action 

is an unlisted action under SEQR and it will not conduct a coordinated review; and 
 
WHEREAS the Town Board has completed Part II of said form and assessed the 

projected impacts and their magnitude on the environment in accordance with the 
SEQR regulations and given due consideration thereto; 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 

Carmel, hereby determines that, based on the information contained in the Short Form 
EAF and their analysis thereof, the proposed Project will not result in any significant 
adverse environmental impacts under the SEQR regulations and hereby adopts a 
Negative Declaration in regard to the proposed action; and 

 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 

authorized to execute the Short Form Environmental Assessment Form prepared 
herein. 
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Resolution 

Offered by:  Councilman Schneider   
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi   
 

Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Jonathan Schneider  X    
John Lupinacci X    
Suzanne McDonough    Absent 
Frank Lombardi X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilman Lombardi, 
seconded by Councilman Lupinacci, with all members present in agreement, the 
meeting was adjourned at 7:35 p.m. to the scheduled Town Board Work Session.   
 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
   
 
 

Phyllis Bourges, Deputy Town Clerk 
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